There is no doubt; Art Hall is a public employee

The ongoing brouhaha over whether Art Hall is a private individual or a public employee continues at the University of Kansas.

Hall, you might recall, is the executive director of the Center for Applied Economics at KU. The center is funded through contributions from the Fred C. and Mary R. Koch Foundation and other private donors.

Students at KU were curious about Hall’s activities at the university and decided to seek emails that related to his work there.

KU officials were OK with handing over those emails because they had no doubt Hall was a public employee and was, therefore, subject to the Kansas Open Records Act.

And Hall? Not so much. He hired an attorney and has sued the university, contending his emails aren’t subject to KORA because of the “self-funded” nature of his position.

So the issue is headed to court.

In 2005, following a victory in court by the Lawrence Journal-World, the Kansas Press Association fought for and successfully won a change in KORA to classify those who receive public funding, no matter what path that funding takes in ending up in their wallet or pocketbook, as employees subject to the act.

We affectionately called it the “Lou Perkins Provision” because it allowed for the publication of salaries and other payments to coaches, university presidents and anyone else whose position had anything to do with a public institution. When the Journal-World won its court case, Perkins, Bill Snyder, Bill Self and others immediately opened their contracts to public scrutiny.

In those cases, the coaches and athletic directors were making a couple of hundred thousand from their universities, but potentially could make millions through television contracts, private donations and other contributions.

Hall’s situation is really no different.

KU writes the checks Hall receives. He has an office at KU. And his position would not exist were it not for the university.

That last sentence is the key.

KU’s attorney on the issue, Michael Leitch, has no doubt Hall is covered by KORA.

“Dr. Hall is a university employee for the KU Center (for Applied Economics) and his emails don’t become ‘private’ or ‘personal’ simply because a private company donates money the university then uses to pay him.”

This isn’t about academic freedom or privacy: it’s about governmental transparency. If Hall didn’t want to face public scrutiny, he should have gone to some think tank elsewhere that tries to influence public opinion on economic issues.

Hall says he has nothing to hide. Maybe he doesn’t.

But his position at KU exists only because KU exists, so I would argue that he is a public employee because of that and because of the “Lou Perkins Provision.” 

If you’re going to pay coaches, or anyone else for that matter, through both public and private donations, all that compensation should be on the public record.

Art Hall isn’t a coach, but he’s someone who can influence the learning experiences of students at KU. Payments to him are of public interest and his communications with others that relate to his job are as well.

He is a public employee.
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